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He completed an article of memories about a former director of the Oriental Institute: 
“Carl Hermann Kraeling: A Reminiscence,” to be published in the forthcoming Norman Golb 
festschrift.

On September 27, 2008, as President, Kaegi represented the U.S. National Committee for 
Byzantine Studies (USNCBS) at the preliminary meeting in Athens, Greece, to plan the 2011 
International Congress in Sofia, Bulgaria. He subsequently prepared and posted online the 2009 
report of the U.S. National Committee for Byzantine Studies for the Association Internationale 
des Études Byzantines, Athens. 

Kaegi engaged in professional travel to Egyptian archaeological sites, monasteries, and mu-
seums, March 6–21, 2009.

Kaegi also completed four book reviews.
Kaegi served as President of the University of Chicago Phi Beta Kappa Chapter 2008/09 

and, on April 29, 2009, spoke at the memorial service for history Professor Richard Hellie. In 
September 2008 Kaegi made an interview for the University of Chicago that has been posted 
on YouTube and on the Oriental Institute blog: www.youtube.com/watch?v=h3-V9g8ybUo = 
oihistory.blogspot.com/2008/11/walter-kaegi-on-hyde-park.html.

——————————

Carol Meyer

In September and October 2008 Carol Meyer participated in the Tell Hamoukar expedition in 
Syria to analyze the ground-stone artifacts from the 2005 and 2006 seasons. Her new database 
table for stone artifacts includes the petrological identification and other basic data for each 
item and will link to the line drawings and sorted and formatted photographs. The next step will 
be establishing a chronological typology that can be used for dating surface finds and to ad-
dress more complicated problems, such as changing trade patterns and technology. Meyer also 
completed an article on “Coptus/Coptos” for the new Encyclopedia of Ancient History. Final 
top plans, sections, and Harris matrices for the 1999 Bir Umm Fawakhir excavations are nearly 
complete, but work was curtailed by family concerns.

——————————

Nadine Moeller

As last year, Nadine Moeller directed the excavations at Tell Edfu in Upper Egypt during most 
of autumn quarter. The summary of results of this season are described in detail in the Tell Edfu 
Project Report. In August 2008 she was awarded a National Endowment for the Humanies 
Digital Startup Grant for a project entitled “Digital Documentation of a Provincial Town in 
Ancient Egypt,” with the aim to develop new digital image-capturing techniques that will enable 
researchers to process data from archaeological excavations more accurately and efficiently. Also 
involved in this project is Lec Maj, Assistant Director for Research Computing of the Humanities 
Division, who is providing the technology support. Furthermore, there is a new Web site being 
set up with the help of Maj for the Tell Edfu project at www.telledfu.org that shows some of 
the results.
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In June the Oriental Institute received the complete Mendes archives, which holds the docu-
mentation of several excavation seasons from the 1960s and 1970s directed by Donald P. Hansen, 
Karen Wilson, and Bernard Bothmer. The preparation of a final publication will be part of 
Moeller’s research projects for the next three years. The material provides important informa-
tion on early settlement remains dating to the First Intermediate Period as well as an underlying 
Old Kingdom cemetery. Since archaeological data of these periods are still pretty scarce, the 
publication will be an important contribution for the understanding of settlements in the Delta 
region and thus complement the records available from Upper Egyptian sites.

Additionally, Nadine has finished an article with the title “A New Royal Name Sealing from 
Tell Edfu,” which has been accepted for publication by the Zeitschrift für Ägyptische Sprache 
und Altertumskunde. Moeller is currently preparing the manuscript for the first volume of the 
Tell Edfu Reports, which includes the results from the 2001–2004 survey of the site as well as 
various chapters dealing with the history of excavations, the objectives then and now, and the 
wall remains of the buildings above the silo area.

In March Moeller gave an Oriental Institute Members’ Lecture in Washington, D.C., on the 
latest results of the 2008 season at Tell Edfu; the lecture was well received and the newly ap-
pointed Egyptian Ambassador and his wife were among the audience members. 

She has also recently been invited to the Global Creative Workshop taking place in London, 
July 13–14, which has been organized by Lord Cultural Resources for the newly planned Museum 
of the March of Man at Abu Dhabi. 

——————————

Seth Richardson

This was a year of many conference papers and much behind-the-scenes work for Seth 
Richardson. Pushing forward toward completion of his monograph on the end of the Old 
Babylonian period, he completed a database of almost 14,000 personal names from published 
and unpublished texts, polished off the last of ninety-five copies of tablets from the period, and 
finished archival, prosopographic, and thematic studies critical to writing a history of the de-
cline of this seventeenth-century state. Two longish notes emerged during the year. First was a 
re-analysis of a New Kingdom Egyptian wooden “furniture attachment” as part of the base for 
an enthroned divine image (for James Romano’s memorial volume). The second was the publi-
cation of data supporting substantial and functioning temple estates at the old Sumerian city of 
Lagaå well into the Old Babylonian period, still in control of over 40 sq. km of productive land 
centuries after their last-attested moment of political dominance (for Marcel Sigrist’s festschrift). 
Meantime, he enjoyed three weeks writing at a summer house in Maine and managed to climb 
every mountain in Acadia National Park while he was at it.

On the conference circuit, in November Seth spoke at the Boston meeting of the American 
Schools of Oriental Research on harmonies between ancient state collapse studies and modern 
political science work on “failed states,” borderlands, non-state actors, and the ideological fail-
ures of “disenchanted communities.” In March he participated in the highly successful two-day 
Oriental Institute Seminar on divination, delivering a paper he has been writing and revising 
over almost eight years, to appear in the published conference proceedings as “On Seeing and 
Believing.” A week later, Seth was in Albuquerque at the American Oriental Society meeting 
to talk about the last vestiges of Old Assyrian trade in Babylonia. There was also time for a side 
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